Notes
OLA Legislative Committee

Special Districts Office

727 Center St NE
Salem, Oregon 97310

March 10, 2008- 1:00-3:00
Present in person: George Bell, Jim Scheppke, Diedre Conkling, Nan Heim, Janet Webster, Cara List, Mary Ginnane, Sarah Beasley, Aletha Bonebrake, Abigail Elder, Sara Charlton

Present on phone: Kate Gronemyer, Jim Tindall, Allen Kopf

Action Items from last meeting
a) White paper on library management – See below.

b) Issue paper on Read ID was revised and will be posted to the committee’s site on the new  OLA web site. 

c) CapWiz Project - Janet and Kate are working in this.  But it is stalled until the new OLA web is launched in early April.

d) OLA/WLA Conference Program – Pat sent out possible questions.  All should send suggested revisions to Janet who will summarize and get those to Pat.  Also, please plan on attending the session – Friday at 11 – and bring a question to ask from the audience.

e) Legislative Day - Sara C is drafting guidelines to planning and executing Legislative Day and will present at the next meeting. 

i) OLA Legislative Agenda – Sarah reviewed and thought it was fine as is. 

f) Legislative concepts – See below.

State Librarian's Report
Jim distributed a memo from the State Library Board to Howard Lavine, Governor’s Policy Analyst, on the Library’s Policy Option Packages.  These have changed since our December meeting.  The first priority is securing general funds for two positions in Library Development to satisfy IMLS regulations.  This would free up $320,000 of LSTA funds in the biennium to spend elsewhere.  As ODE will not support the statewide databases beginning in September 2008, this would shift to fund that hole.  The second priority remains the increase assessment to fund enhanced searching of the Oregon.gov website.  The third remains $2 per child.  We may have a viable strategy here of targeting partnerships between libraries and HeadStart.  Katie at the State Library is doing some preliminary research. 

Jim had a good conversation with Salam Noor at ODE about funding for the databases.  He wants to be updated periodically in case funding sources materialize.  One to pursue is the Oregon Virtual School District.  The basic challenge of lobbying for more funds for ODE for consortial projects such as the statewide databases is the drive for as much funding to return to the local school and district where decisions can be made.  This has not been a successful strategy for database funding.  We need to continue to attempt to influence the superintendent’s views.

Lobbyist’s report

Nan gave a brief review of the Supplemental Session – short and efficient.  But does this make the case for annual sessions.  The perception (and reality) is that hard issues were pushed aside or referred to committees/task forces.  The gloomy budget forecast didn’t help.  Nothing directly impacting libraries materialized.

Filing Day is March 12.   

OLA Priorities and Issues for 2009 State Legislature
We agreed that the $2 per child would be an upbeat and positive measure to push.  We don’t expect much to come of it, but it’s worth keeping it in the eye of the Legislature.

Janet mentioned a state mandate for open access to state funded research.  No other state is doing this, but the National Institute of Health now has a mandate for all research to be publicly accessible within twelve months of publications. We would need to partner extensively before moving forward.  Janet will talk to the Academic Division about taking this on.

Sarah asked about the status of the resource sharing initiative to expand the courier.  Jim S will follow up. 

Abigail mentioned three issues Multnomah County Libraries are following.  All concern anonymous access to the Internet. There’s a measure in Colorado requiring maintenance of Internet usage logs.  Local law enforcement in Portland are interested in that as well as how to track identify on the wifi and public internet at the libraries.  MCL require an id and registration for internet access, but this is not rigorous and records are not kept.  All three of these would require significant investment in systems.  Any movement towards this on a statewide basis would probably trigger Measure 30 that limited unfunded mandates.  OLA’s position would be local control and local response are appropriate. 

Some legislators may bring up library funding and the recent closure.  There is no easy state response unless the state considered funding all public libraries at some level.  The current situation:

· Jackson County is operating on very limited hours.  Ashland is actively planning for another election to expand hours.  The union filed a complaint and LSSI has agreed to bargain with the union rather than have the complaint go to arbitration.

· Douglas County will probably get a 20% cut but will not close.

· Josephine County is closed and trying to raise $300,000 to match the county commissioners’ promised commitment.  It is not going well.

· Clackamas County will have a library district on the November ballot.  County Commissioners wants out of the library business.  
Position Paper on Public/Private Management

The paper was accepted in concept by the OLA Board in February.  Janet and others have continued to refine.  We agreed that the spreadsheet should be attached as an appendix.  Sarah has some concerns about the data and how it is interpreted.  She will review it.

We discussed how to distribute the paper.  It will be posted on the OLA web site when that goes live in early April.  We should also send it to the OLA membership as an educational tool.  It will be presented at the OLA conference during the business meeting.  We also want to publicize our position in the media.  It should go to LJ Hotline and American Libraries.  Don Wood at ALA Chapter Relations should be alerted as well. Nan will work on getting an appointment with the Oregonian editorial board.  George will draft a press release to use.

Aletha will take another look at the talking points for libraries. 

Federal issues

There is a general question about the efficacy of Dear Colleague letters.  We need to communicate this concern to ALA Washington Office.

2008 OLA Conference Program Update

Pat sent out draft questions.  We discussed these briefly and would like to see fewer but tougher ones. We don’t want to put the legislators on the defensive, but would like to see them address our concerns.  People will send Janet their suggestions and she’ll compile and forward to Pat. 

Ethics

Diedre is on top of the recent changes to the ethics law.  The guidelines have just come out.  The main one for us as a committee is that there’s a $50 limit to what a state employee, his/her family can receive from any one source.  This should not affect our children’s book donation program at legislative day. 

Action Item Review
1) Position paper on library management
a) George will draft a press release and send to Janet. 
b) Nan will get an appointment with the editorial board at the Oregonian.
c) Sarah will review the data on the spreadsheet.

d) Janet will add the spreadsheet to the Position paper as an appendix. 

e) Once completed, Janet will send Sarah the paper, press release and cover letter to send on the LJ Hotline, American Libraries and Don Wood. 

f) Aletha will review the talking point.  

2) OLA/WLA Conference Program

a) Send question revisions to Janet. 

3) Legislative Day

a) Sara  will present guidelines at the next meeting.

4) Legislative Issues

a) Jim S will report on research on library/HeadStart interaction.

b) Janet will talk to the Academic Division about an open access mandate.

c) Jim S will follow up on the current state of courier expansion project.  Has the expansion been maintained since LSTA funding stopped? 
Next Meeting:

Reschedule: June 9, 2008  1:00-3:00 – Salem (Special Districts Office)

